MINUTES
WARRICK COUNTY DRAINAGE BOARD

&

DEPARTMRNT OF STORM WATER MANAGRMENT

October 22, 2008

The Warrick County Drainage Board and Storm water Management met in regular session with President Phillip H. Baxter presiding, also present were Nova Conner,

Vice-President; Jim Niemeyer, Surveyor; Bobby Howard, Director of Storm Water and David K. Zengler, Attorney for Boards.

Commissioner Williams was absent.

Also present was Scott  Holder, Deputy Surveyor.

Minutes were recorded and transcribed by Cheryl D. Embry.

Those in the audience were

Phil Baxter: Warrick County Drainage Board and Storm Water Board will now come to order.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

Phil Baxter: The first on the agenda is the approval of minutes from October 8, 2008.

Nova Conner: I made a motion to approve minutes.

Phil Baxter: I second.

Motion was made and seconded to approve minutes. Motion passed 2-0.

BID OPENINGS:

MITCHEM DITCH-STOLLBERG & WRIGHT DITCHES:

Phil Baxter: Were these bid together or separate?

Scott: Stollberg and Wright were bid as one job and Mitchem was bid as one job.

David Zengler: It looks like we have three bids for each one, so I’ll do the Mitchem Ditch first. From Warrick Excavating Inc., Mitchem ditch per specifications $2,500.00 and they also provided liability insurance.

From Jerry Aigner Construction, Mitchem Ditch they show $1.25 per foot.

Scott: Is there a bid total on that?

David Zengler: That is all they show.

Scott: I believe that was 1770 was the total on that. Did you figure it up?

David Zengler: Then from Bigge Excavating, remove silt from channel bottom and clean a channel through culvert crossing, price per foot is $.95 cents per foot total for 1,770 feet is $1,681.50.

Phil Baxter: Did you figure that $1.25 yet Jim?

Jim Niemeyer: yes, I got $3,425.00.

Bobby:  I got $1,812.50.
Jim Niemeyer: Oh, I’m sorry.

Bobby: Is it $1,812.50, that’s what I got.

Wright Ditch and Stollberg Ditch:

David Zengler: From Warrick Excavating Inc., per specifications provided by Warrick County Drainage Board, he has broken it down. Wright Ditch is $2,000.00 Stollberg $2,800.00 for a total of $4,800.00.
From Jerry Aigner Construction, he has quoted $1.60 per foot and that is all he shows.

Scott: I don’t think I gave them any footage on that.  I asked them for a flat rate quote.

David Zengler: That’s what it says and it also has a copy of his liability insurance.

Phil Baxter: Do you have a copy of the specs with you that you gave them?

Scott: I can go down and get them.

Phil Baxter: Well, lets see what we’ve got here first.

Zengler: From Bigge Excavating on Wright and Stollberg Ditch. Remove log jams and debris from channel on both ditches, total cost for both ditches $1,500.00>

Nova Conner:  Wow. It looks like Bigge is the cheapest there doesn’t it? And he has done work here before?

Jim Niemeyer: Yes

Scott: Yes, they all got the same set of instructions, I don’t know why the price per foot was given on Stollberg.
Nova Conner: Yes, because wasn’t it mostly log jams?

Scott: Yes, I mean there was no footage indicated on the job. I mean if I was going to give the footage on Wright Ditch it was approximately 2700 feet. But I didn’t give a footage on Stollberg because it was just to remove beaver dams.

Nova Conner: Well, if they do not do what you requested then that’s automatically not taken right?

Scott: Well, what I asked for was just a flat rate quote.

Phil Baxter: On the 1770 feet times $1.25 would be $2,212.50 according to my machine. Apparently Bigge is the lowest on that one.

Nova Conner:  He’s the lowest on both of them.

Phil Baxter: Yeah, footage wise, you don’t know on the Wright-Stollberg

Scott: I know the approximate footage going back on the Wright Ditch at 2700 feet but I didn’t ask for…..I didn’t put a footage on the plan because they were just going in to remove specific obstructions. So I asked for a flat rate quote, but if he’s figuring on 2700 feet that would be 2700 feet times the price.
Phil Baxter: Yeah, it would be out of the ballpark as far as these other prices go. Okay, we’ll take one at a time then. First Mitchem Ditch.

Nova Conner: I make a motion to accept Bigge doing the work on Mitchem Ditch.

Phil Baxter: I’ll second that. All in favor?

Motion was made and seconded to award the job to Bigge Excavating. Motion passed 2-0

Phil Baxter:  Okay, Wright-Stollberg.

Nova Conner: Same motion to award the contract to Bigge Excavating.

Phil Baxter: I’ll second, all in favor?

Motion was made and seconded to award contract to Bigge. Motion passed 2-0.

PIGEON CREEK:

Scott:  We had a discussion on Pigeon Creek, I’ll just be real brief. I’ve set a pre-bid on this even though we had had one already and it was a little bit too hurried. The pre-bid will be on the 5th of November, the day after election at 10 a.m. and I have received interest from two companies, one from Wisconsin and one from North of Indianapolis and I’ve told them both the same thing you know I encourage new bidders to come down but they need to be here for the pre-bid if they are going to bid but I advised them that they would be bidding against local contractors with less mobilization costs and at least another one who has been through the area. So it’s up to them whether they want to come in and attend the meeting or not.

Phil Baxter: Anything else, Scott?

There was a gentleman in the audience asking about Stollberg and Whitaker Ditches.
STOLLBERG & WHITAKER DITCHES:
Scott: I think I talked to you the other day in Chandler and we talked about the ditches and you indicated there might be a possibility that the Town of Chandler might be willing to contribute on Stollberg and Whitaker Ditches. We were pretty much in agreement that at this time the best thing would be to get in there and grind all that brush up and then follow up with some spray application, is that correct?

The gentleman stated that was true.

Scott: Is that agreeable with the Board, You need to get on the microphone so we can get it on the record. I wasn’t expecting you today.

Terry Fisher: My name is Terry Fisher and I’m with the Town of Chandler and the main reason I wanted to come up today is to…I wanted to thank Scott for coming by my office the other day and inform me on what was going on and asking my opinion on some of these legal drains in the area and I just wanted to be present today to let you know I appreciate the cooperation he’s having with the Town of Chandler by keeping me informed and yes with the grinding, we thought that would be sufficient at this time. If that doesn’t do it we thought we might have to consider some more cleaning of the ditch but we didn’t think that would be necessary.

Scott: I didn’t think….Stollberg and Whitaker where we looked at through the town area, I mean you can’t see the ditches for the trees and the brush. I think if you take a pretty close look at it the ditches are there. We don’t want to go in and just dig it blind and brushing would be a much cheaper cost. But whenever we do something like this it’s extremely important that whether it’s a farmer or whether one of us has to get certified to do it or whether the town does it, in the cases where it runs through the town that we follow up with something with broadleaf control to keep that aggressive re-growth from coming back. Because as we looked down there on Wright Ditch the other day you know we looked over toward Mr. Mosbey’s field where he has maintained that with spray and it looked pretty good. So that is the difference between when you take care of it and when you neglect it.
Mr. Fisher: Well, according to the last gentleman, Mr. Gill who was in my position before me he said it hasn’t been that long that we actually did clean out a portion of Whitaker Ditch, take a grinder in there and cleaned it out and like you said the growth came back because it wasn’t maintained. That is something that we will need to address.

Scott: Appreciate you coming in. The only other business that I might have would be an update on the Wright Ditch there is some farmers up there who had indicated they would have their crops out and there is a couple of areas along there, I know that Bigge is wanting to move back on that job. 

Nova Conner: Are there projects like this that the Surveyor’s Office would not have to come in and wait for the meeting but could have the consensus from the Commissioners if it’s a certain amount that they could go ahead and do that project and not have to wait. I discussed that with Don and just briefly discussed if we could bring it up at the meeting. Phil how do you feel about that if there are projects that are within a certain amount, I don’t know what that amount would be like with you Bobby, is there a limit on what you do in terms of some of your projects?
Bobby: I mean normally with road culvert and things we’ll work on some of them but they can be costly and we have had some culvert cost as much as $10,000.00 that need to be replaced and we don’t come back to a meeting to ask for that but it’s in the budget so we fix those things. But I don’t know if legally…..you know we do that all in house and it’s not contracted out work. So I don’t know if legally there is a dollar amount that we can authorize a project….

Nova Conner: Is there an amount that you have to bid out?

Scott: If it’s less than $50,000.00 and more than $25,000.00 the procedure is you go out and obtain at least 3 quotes. If you are anticipated to run over $50,000.00 then you’re required to advertise for bids. In an amount less than $25,000.00 the law is not specific, however, I would think it would probably be the wisest way to go is to go out and get at least 3 quotes because the only time I’ve ever really considered just awarding extra work to somebody is when they are already on the job and you run into something that you didn’t anticipate. In a case like that it’s not out of line to have that contractor submit a quote that’s additional above what the original bid was.
Nova Conner: I guess what I’m thinking is just in terms of being able to get projects done quicker but obviously you don’t see a need for that, I was just trying to think of stuff that you want to do that you would run by the Commissioners and not have to wait for a meeting if it was something you really wanted to do and it was within a certain limit that you could just call….
Scott: I would want to have a consensus from the majority of the Board before I would proceed and that would mean I’d set down in your office or in Phil or Don’s office. I don’t want to keep anybody out of the loop.
Nova Conner: No, that’s not what I’m wanting at all, I definitely think there has to be a consensus that is for sure, I’m just thinking in terms of being more efficient but if that’s not the case then lets not do it.

David Zengler: I think my comment would be, first of all I don’t think that these are usually emergency situations, I mean usually that’s not the issue and I wonder if it’s not done in an open meeting if it’s not going to seem like either the Surveyor’s Office or somebody is awarding these contracts without you know in an open meeting. I think it would be especially in a non-emergency and generally these aren’t emergency situations.
Phil Baxter: But we have done jobs before that were emergencies situations.
Scott: I have a question raised to me by Aigner for instance, you know if you’re going into the Wright Ditch now would be a good time to get the jam there out of Pigeon Creek. The weather is liable to turn bad and I said you’re right but I’ll tell you this much there ain’t nothing going by that jam right now. So if the weather gets bad and floats something else down I know exactly where it’s going to stop. That’s already in the specs of another bid job anyway.

CLAIMS:

Phil Baxter: We have claims in the amount of $34,518.08.

Nova Conner:  Motion to approve.

Motion was made and seconded to pay claims. Motion carried 2-0.

DEPARTMENT OF STORM WATER MANAGEMENT:

Phil Baxter: Bobby, did you have anything?

TANGLEWOOD UPDATE:

Bobby Howard: Just really quickly in regards to the project update on the Tanglewood drainage project we will be having a public meeting in this room on Thursday October 30th at 5:00 for the residents of Tanglewood Subdivision to kind of show them what the preliminary studies show on what we need to do. We might have some better preliminary plans together by then. So if someone could be present for that it would be great.

PROJECT UPDATES:

RIDGEMONT & HILL LANE
Bobby: Then in regards to projects we are currently working at Ridgemont and Hill Lane which is the Marcum residence that you had brought up at an earlier meeting. That seems to be going pretty smoothly and hopefully they will have that finished up this week.

DRAINAGE ORDINANCE:

Bobby: In regards to the drainage ordinance, I did meet with Henry Nodarse of BLA last Thursday and he is in the process of typing up the amendments and he e-mailed me this week and said that it’s taking a little longer than he thought but we hope to have those finished by next week. So then I will get the rough drafts out to everyone for review again. That is all I had.

Commissioner Baxter asked if there was anything else to come before this meeting?

Nova Conner: Motion to adjourn

Phil Baxter: Second

Motion was made and seconded to adjourn. Motion passed 2-0.
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